BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday October 30, 2023
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan, John Cody and Pamela Tibbetts. Town Administrator Jake T. Roger; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  

ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (b) hire (c) reputation

Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into a non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II  (a) compensation (b) hire (c) reputation.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Pam Tibbetts, John Cody, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.

RECONVENE

Chairman Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

CONSENT CALENDAR
Minutes from the Selectmen October 23, 2023 meeting were submitted for approval.
The payroll manifest for the pay period ending October 26, 2023 in the amount of $170,723.18 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable manifest for the period ending October 26, 2023 in the amount of $971,047.05

($221,441.90 is for the MTBE Water Main Extension, $379,954.67 is for the Lagoon Project and $369,650.48 to the Town) was submitted for approval.

Report of Wood cut for the Society for the Protection New Hampshire at maps and lots 20-49 + 21-19 win the amount of $5,755.93 was submitted for approval.

Report of Wood cut for the Timothy and Amy McPhee at map and lot 021-022 in the amount of $222.17 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the consent calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
TAX DEEDS

Chairman Trombley explained the Board of Selectmen signed deed waivers on July 24, 2023.  The deeded properties are 156 Hedding Road, 15 Norris Court, 23 Old Stagecoach Road #1 and 31 Elm Street.  The tax collector will send deed letters with a 30 day turnaround to pay before the deeds are sent to Rockingham Registry of Deed to be recorded to the Town of Epping. 
Motion by Chairman Trombley to deed these properties to the Town of Epping; 156 Hedding Road, 15 Norris Court, 23 Old Stagecoach Road #1 and 31 Elm Street.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
RECREATION 

Request to hire Keagan Lawrence for After School Program Jr. Staff at $13.00 an hour was submitted for approval.  No background check is required.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the hiring of Keagan Lawrence for After School Program Jr. Staff at $13.00 an hour.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
LIBRARY

Rental of Town Facilities for the Harvey Mitchell Memorial Library to hold a Harp Concert in the Auditorium on March 16, 2024 from 12 PM – 5 PM at no cost was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve Harvey Mitchell Memorial Library using the Auditorium on March 16, 2024 from 12 PM – 5 PM for a Harp Concert at no cost.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
AMBULANCE WRITE OFFS
Write offs for residents totaling $28,780.91, transfers to collections for residents who received insurance payments directly $1,912.20, transfer to collections for non-residents totaling $29,363.34 and non-resident write offs total $1,586.70 totaling $61,643.15 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve ambulance write offs totaling $61,643.15.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 4-1-0.  Selectman Cody voted nay.

FINAL BUDGET REVIEW
POLICE

Police Chief Michael Wallace would like to remove one cruiser from his budget and pay for it from the revolving fund.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve removing a $48,000.00 cruiser from the 2024 budget. Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-1-0.  Selectman Cody voted nay.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve Police Chief Michael Wallace purchasing a 2024 cruiser from the detail revolving fund.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.  
Motion by Chairman Trombley directing Police Chief Michael Wallace to create a new detail rate by the end of November based on how much he needs to fund a cruiser.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.  

LIBRARY

Chairman of the Library Trustees John Clark discussed stretching the wage adjustment plan from 3 years to 4 years.  The consensus of the Board was against extending the wages.  
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to reduce the library allocation line by $2,000.00.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
Clerk and Tax Collector Erika Robinson discussed her budgets.  There were not any changes that could be made.   Discussion regarding the cost of the new ballot machine was debated.  Supervisor of the Check List spoke in favor of the e-poll machines.  They are too expensive for this year’s budget. 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to reduce the Professional Services line by $200.00.    Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
TOWN ADMINISTRATION

No changes to the Town Administration Budget for the 2024 Budget.
TOWN MEETING

Motion by Chairman Trombley directing Town Administrator Jake Roger to inquire about ordering 500 Town Reports and pricing.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
BOARD AND COMMISSIONS

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to reduce the office supply line to $250.00.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
FINANCE
No changes the Finance Department for the 2024 Budget.
TREASURY

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to reduce the bank fee line to $50.00.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-1-0.  Selectman Cody voted nay.
IT DEPARTMENT

There was a discussion regarding removing $8,000.00 from the IT Website and using ETV funds.  Town Administrator Jake Roger has checked with the Town Attorney and the spending was approved.  ETV representative Glen Fredericks was not it favor of the spending as the website is not an ETV website.  Mr. Fredericks is concerned spending the ETV funds will become habit.

Motion by Chairman Trombley directing Town Administrator Jake Roger to draft a Technology Fund Warrant Article.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.  

PROPERTY VALUATION

Motion by Chairman Trombley directing Town Administrator Jake Roger and Finance Director Lisa Fogg to confirm the tax map maintenance fee.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.  

LEGAL EXPENSE, PERSONNEL ADMINSTRATION, CEMETERIES, PROPERTY INSURANCE AND HEALTH BUDGET

No changes to the 2024 Budgets.
GENERAL ASSISTANCE
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to reduce the heating and electric lines to $1,250 with confirmation from Welfare Director Phyllis McDonough.   Seconded by Chairman Trombley. Motion carried 4-1-0.  Selectmen Cody voted nay.

PATRIOTIC PURPOSES, CONSERVTION COMMISSION, PRINCIPAL LONG TERM DEPT, INTEREST ON LONG TERM DEPT, PLANNING BOARD AND ZONING BOARD

No changes to the 2024 Budgets.
TOWN HALL

Motion by Chairman Trombley to reduce the heating fuel line to $7,000.00.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Chairman Trombley directing Town Administrator Jake Roger to investigate trash pick-up hauling prices and options.   Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to reduce the repairs and maintenance line to $14,000.00.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
WATSON ACADEMY

Motion by Selectman Cody directing Town Administrator Jake Roger Town to investigate the cost of the phone line and adjust accordingly.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Cody directing Town Administrator Jake Roger Town to investigate trash pick up from Watson Academy and the Town Hall and adjust accordingly.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.
SAFETY FACILITY

Motion by Chairman Trombley directing Town Administrator Jake Roger to confirm the telephone amount and adjust accordingly.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Chairman Trombley directing Town Administrator Jake Roger to confirm the trash hauling with all town buildings.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to reduce the electricity line by $2,705.00.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
HIGHWAY BUILDING, ANIMAL CONTROL, BUILDING INSPECTION, TOWN ENGINEERING, HIGHWAY, STREET LIGHTING, TRANSFER STATION AND RECREATION
No changes to the 2024 Budgets.
FIRE

The new pay matrix for the Fire Department was discussed in detail.  See ETV taped meeting.
Selectman Gauthier left the meeting.

Motion by Selectmen Cody to accept the new pay matrix for Firefighters for Full-time, Permanent Part-time and per diem as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.
Motion by Chairman Trombley directing Finance Director Lisa Fogg to adjust the budget accordingly with the new pay matrix.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 4-0.
Selectman Gauthier returned to the meeting.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to reduce the fuel line to $21,000.00.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-1-0.  Selectman Cody voted nay.

Motion by Chairman Trombley moving forward to include the revolving fund budget in the Fire Department budgets.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Chairman Trombley stated these budgets will be forwarded to the Budget Committee this Wednesday.

HEALTH INSURANCE RENEWAL
Town Administrator Jake Roger explained the health insurance changes, co-pays and deductibles.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to proceed gathering health insurance information to finalize and schedule a meeting with the police union for approval changing Plan I to Plan II and create a new Plan II to 369 option and converting the HRA plan through HealthTrust saving the town $2,000.00.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.
TAX RATE

Chairman Trombley announced the increase of the Town Tax Rate as being $1.40, .25 cents for the town, .69 cents for the school, .45 cents for the state education and .01 cents for the county.  The current fund balance and buying down the tax rate was discussed.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to use $500,000.00 of the fund balance to buy down the tax rate by .90 cents, making the 2023 tax rate 23.39.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-1-0.  Selectman Cody voted nay.

SNOW/LEGAL PROPOSALS

Only one snow proposal was submitted.  Farrell Contracting Services LLC bid in the amount of $45,000.00 which included the Town Hall, Library and Watson Academy parking lots, sidewalks and ramps and the Safety Complex parking lot and sidewalks.  This covers 65 inches of snow then the charge is per hour.   There was not action taken as Road Supervisor David Reinhold needed review the contract.  The Farrell Contracting Services LLC bid included the school at $109.000.00 and the contract will be forwarded to them.
Legal Proposal on hold.
Town Administrator Jake Roger
Town Administrator Jake Roger updated the Board regarding the letter to Epping’s State Representatives asking for a law change to allow the Budget Committee to have an Alternate on the committee. It is to late in the year for the Representatives to act on but they will forward the message to the State Senator.  NHMA will be asked for their opinion as they sometimes draft the law changes.
Town Administrator Jake Roger announced the Boston Cane will be awarded on November 13th at the Town Hall auditorium at 6 PM.  
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS
Selectman Tom Gauthier

Selectman Gauthier commented he did not agree with the President not registering in the State of NH.  Now all the ballots will need to be counted during a write in campaign.
Selectman Gauthier said the Block Party was unbelievable. Such a great time and a good job with the organization!
Selectman Pam Tibbetts

Selectman Tibbett thanked everyone who helped with the Block Party.  A special thank you to the Epping Police and Fire Departments.  This is not a town event and only 6 people were on the Committee.  If anyone wants to help with the Community Event next year let her know.
After the holidays the Memorial Day Parade Committee will start having meetings and always needs members.

Selectman John Cody
Selectman Cody would like to look into an Expendable Trust Fund being created for dog related fees.
Selectman Cody would like the school notified as he heard a complaint regarding the school sign advertising for a private company.  
Selectman Cody is concerned the Town Current Use properties are not getting taxed appropriately.  If the property is posted the town should be receiving more money in fees and permits.

Selectman Bob Jordan

Selectman Jordan thanked Pam for an awesome job with the Block Party, he has heard lots of positive feedback.
Chairman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley reported Matt Beckett is requesting the flag be taken down until the light fixture is fixed at the DAR Park.  He is also hoping to have the Scouts help with the trimming and landscaping.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into a non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II  (a) compensation and adjourn after immediately after.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Pam Tibbetts, John Cody, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to seal the non-public minutes.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Pam Tibbetts, John Cody, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.

Meeting adjourned at 11:25 PM.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_______________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman
_______________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
_______________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman
_______________________________

John Cody, Selectmen

_______________________________

Pam Tibbetts, Selectman
Dated:   November 13, 2023
BOS October 30, 2023
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